
Cury Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 11 March 2015 at 7.30pm at Cury Methodist Chapel, Cury
Councillors Present

A Boaden
(Chairman) 



R Curnow  
(Vice Chairman)

P Ferris

B Lugg




Miss P Oates


R Wright



Clerk – Mrs S Folds

There was one member of the public in attendance.  Cornwall Councillor Walter Sanger was also in attendance.
1.
Apologies

Councillor A Murray had submitted his apologies to the meeting.
2.
Declarations of Interest 

The Chairman declared a pecuniary interest in item 8 (c) regarding a Public Right of Way across land at Skewes Farm.  He signed the Register of Interests accordingly.
3.
Chairman’s Comments

None.
4.
Minutes 
Following the circulation of the minutes, it was proposed by Councillor R Curnow
, seconded by Councillor P Ferris and RESOLVED that the minutes of the Extraordinary meeting held on Wednesday 11 February 2015 be approved as a true record and be duly signed by the Chairman.
5.
Matters arising from the above approved minutes

Councillor R Wright advised the meeting that he, along with the Chairman and Councillor R Curnow, had met a representative from Riviera Produce regarding the mud being left on the highways in Cury.  The representative had confirmed that they would improve the surface condition of the field gateways, and would look to invest in a bucket and brush for the tractor before the next harvesting season.  As promised, they had pressure washed the side of The Old Chapel.
6. 
Reports

(a)
Police Report

The Clerk read the Police Report to the meeting.
(b)
Report from Cury School

The Clerk read the report from the School, as attached to these minutes.
(c)
Report from Cornwall Councillor W Sanger
Councillor W Sanger advised the meeting that the Healthcare Commission was visiting all healthcare establishments to ensure that standards were acceptable in all areas of the service.
Cornwall Council had successfully helped to bring 60 privately owned houses back into use via its loan scheme which enabled landlords to bring empty dwellings up to a good standard for occupancy.

16 April 2015 was the deadline for the next round of Goonhilly REG Windpower grant applications to be submitted.

Councillor W Sanger stated that all EU funding decisions were coming from Whitehall, and not locally as was previously hoped.

(d)
Helston and South Kerrier Community Network Panel

The Clerk advised the meeting that she had attended the meeting held on 4 February 2015 when much discussion was had over the time, place and date of future meetings.  An interesting presentation had been given by the Probation Service who were looking for projects within the community for their clients to undertake.  
7. 
Planning Matters

(a)
Planning Applications
None received.
(b)
Planning Decisions

None.
(c) 
Planning Correspondence
The Clerk advised the meeting that Andrew O’Brien, the Affordable Housing Team Leader that the Parish Council has been dealing with, had been made redundant.  He had passed on our request for a Housing Survey to another member of the team, and it was hoped that it would be completed by 24 April 2015.
8. 
Parish Matters

(a) 
Playing Field
A member of the public advised the meeting that the grass was exceptionally long in the playing field, and that football matches were being cancelled due to the pitch not being playable.  Mr Jonathan Lugg had agreed to cut the pitch once free of charge, and it was hoped that this would be carried out before the next home game.  It was suggested that it would require another cut before the end of the season, possibly the second week of April.  The Clerk agreed to contact Cormac to find out when the cutting regime for the 2015/16 year started, how many cuts the field had per year and if the cuts could be spread out throughout the year so that the pitch was kept short enough through the winter months for football matches.
(b)
Highways
It was reported that a pothole had opened up on Gilly Hill heading towards Helston.  The Clerk would report the issue to the Highways Department.
(c)
Public Rights of Way 
Councillor R Wright 
updated the meeting on the refurbishment of Footpath 2, Millpool to Nantithet.  The Public Rights of Way Team had commenced work on Monday 9 March 2015 and would be finishing the work that week.  He confirmed that the work completed was to a good standard.
The Chairman advised the meeting that the Footpath Officer had visited Footpath 7, Skewes Farm to Polglase, following a complaint about the path route being confusing at the Polglase end.  The Footpath Officer had stated that a way marker was required to sign the correct path.  He also had concerns about the signed route at the Skewes Farm end of the path.  According to the Definitive Map, the existing route through Skewes Farm yard (and the route that had been used for many years) was incorrect.  The path should pass along the boundary hedge of Boscathe and through the campsite, even though a way marker signed a route through the farm yard.  A Definitive Map Modification Order would have to be funded by the landowner in this instance, or the landowner would have to create openings in the hedges for walkers to pass through on the definitive map route.  The Chairman was awaiting further correspondence from the Footpath Officer before taking any action.  
The Clerk advised the meeting that the Diversion of Footpath 10, Nanfan Farm had been confirmed.
(d) 
Public Open Spaces
The Clerk had been contacted by Mrs Penny Alston, who was a member of the Rosevear Family, and originally from Windy Ridge, Cury.  Most of her family members were buried in Cury Cemetery, and she wished to pre-purchase a double grave for her and her husband.  It was proposed by Councillor Miss P Oates, seconded by Councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED to allow the pre-purchase of a double grave.  As Mr and Mrs Alston did not currently live in Cury, the fees would be doubled.
Mr Owen Rosevear also wished to pre-purchase a double grave for him and his wife.  His parents and siblings were all laid to rest in Cury Cemetery.  It was proposed by Councillor Miss P Oates, seconded by the Chairman and RESOLVED to allow the pre-purchase of a double grave.  As Mr and Mrs Rosevear did not currently live in Cury, the fees would be doubled.

It was suggested that new herbs should be purchased for the herb garden, if required.  Councillor Miss P Oates would speak to Mr Martin in relation to this suggestion, and it was proposed by Councillor B Lugg, seconded by Councillor P Ferris and RESOLVED to allow the Clerk to purchase new herbs if necessary.

e)
Review of the Emergency Plan
Councillor R Wright advised the meeting that 44 new people had moved into Cury since the publication of the last Emergency Plan.  Councillor R Wright had made contact with all of the households, and a good response had been forthcoming from the new residents.  He would now update the plan with the new contacts, and it was agreed that no other changes could improve the existing plan.  A social evening would be planned for a Friday in June, and it was proposed by Councillor P Ferris, seconded by Councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED to assign a budget of £300 to that fund.  The Air Ambulance would be invited to give a talk.  The Co-Responders at Mullion were also suggested.
9.
Financial Matters 

(a) 
To receive and approve the financial report for the previous two months

It was proposed by Councillor B Lugg, seconded by Councillor P Ferris and RESOLVED to accept the Financial Report.  The Chairman signed the Report.

(b)
To receive any LGA 1972 Section 137 Requests for grant funding 

A grant request had been received from Helford River Children’s Sailing Trust.  It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED to grant a £100.00 donation to the Trust.
(c)
Transfer of Funds to Cury Community Amenity Committee
Following the creation of the Cury Community Amenity Committee to help fund Community Resources and Projects, it was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED to transfer £500.00 to their bank account.  The Clerk advised that she was still awaiting confirmation that it had been opened, but would transfer the money as soon as she could.
(d)
Other matters

None.
10.
Correspondence

A drop-in session would be held by Goonhilly Wind Farm Community Fund on Wednesday 1 April 2015 from 3.30 to 6.30pm in Gweek Village Hall.
11. 
Matters for the next Parish Council Meeting 

Councillor Miss P Oates asked for the provision of a pavement from Nantithet to the Village Hall to be placed on the next agenda.  It was hoped that the results of the Affordable Housing Survey could also be discussed at the next meeting.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.44pm.

Signed: ……………………………………..

Dated: ……………………..



Chairman
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